Civic Bulletin



Neighborhood Guidance Offices: A New Model for Helping the Less Fortunate

Dr. Ralph Nunez

Dr. Ralph Nunez is President and CEO of Homes for the Homeless. These remarks were delivered at a Manhattan Institute luncheon in New York City.

I have always thought it interesting how societies always claim they have produced new ideas. I believe that nothing is really "new." The concept behind the Neighborhood Guidance Office, or "GO Center," is not new, either. Put in the proper historical context, it is obvious that we are simply repeating a centuries old notion.

Over 200 years ago, Thomas Paine, in a pamphlet entitled "Common Sense," wrote that we have the opportunity to begin the world again. The American Revolution was fought so that people would be free to make their own independent judgments. This simple idea, which has been so integral throughout American history, has again gained particular relevance as the United States has undergone revolutionary change over the past five years.

The concept behind the GO Center is part of this revolution. People have again begun to ask, "Why should people be dependent on others to make decisions for them?" In starting the GO Center, we sought to teach formerly reliant people to again begin to think for themselves, and to stop considering themselves second class citizens.

The concept behind the GO Center is also grounded in history, not just in these ideas. For thousands of years in villages and in towns, when people had problems or needed an answer they went to a town elder: the person, or group of people, who had been around long enough to know how to direct them to the appropriate course. The Neighborhood Guidance Office reaches back into our collective history to bring some very simple ideas into a contemporary setting with the focus on making people independent.

Contrast this vision with the reality of today's large social service networks. In these machine-like bureaucracies, people are simply stamped and filed away. You are assigned a caseworker, you are signed up, and you become just another case in the system.

In implementing our vision we wanted to set up a social clinic where people could come for help and find a solution without becoming enmeshed in a bureaucratic, process-driven system.

That is what we established. The Neighborhood Guidance Office has been open for about

a year and a half in a brownstone on Kelly Street in the Hunts Point neighborhood of the Bronx. There are two people in the office, called "GO Associates," and their job is to deal in a clinical sense with the people who seek our help.

When people visit the Center with any given problem, we ask, "How can we help you?" In asking this, however, we are not just looking for the path of least resistance. We want to know what it will take if, for instance, a person is on the verge of homelessness, to send him or her home, instead of to the city's Emergency Assistance Unit. We try to resolve people's problems using common sense instead of bureaucracy.

In implementing our vision we wanted to set up a social clinic where people could come for help and find a solution without becoming enmeshed in a bureaucratic, process-driven system.

We began the GO Center's pilot program in the South Bronx simply because of the enormous needs of that particular neighborhood. The South Bronx represents a unique challenge. I believe that it takes a real familiarity with a neighborhood, its families, and its services to even begin to adequately address its problems. Because we were already running a full service shelter, called an American Family Inn, in that neighborhood, we believed that we had enough experience to move on with this new project.

We faced many questions when we began. How can we market the GO Center to the people who need its services? How can we map out the community in terms of the problems and solutions that currently exist? How can we spread the word of our program and really get it off the ground?

For marketing we posted flyers in the community when the Center opened, and from that little bit of advertising the program took off. We now work with an average of one hundred people a month. This includes both those who telephone and those who stop by our office in person. Word of mouth has expanded the program tremendously.

I am sometimes amazed by the ways that people will hear about us. Sometimes they come in after overhearing a conversation on the subway. The schools are also a great way of spreading the word. We drop off flyers at some of the public schools, the kids take them home, and we end up having the parents come in.

Our first year of operation has taught us that there are certain demands and specific needs out there that, if they are dealt with quickly, do not have to become big needs. These problems do not require government assistance and do not involve major costs.

We have found that people have several different types of problems. First and foremost, the overwhelming majority of people who come to us seek employment, whether or not they possess marketable skills.

A typical example is the case of Claudia, a woman we worked with from Florida. She came in one day and said she could not work, was stuck on welfare, and would soon be thrown off. She claimed to have absolutely no skills. At the GO Center, we sit down and talk things through with every person who comes to us. We try to determine what the problem really is, and whether or not there is anything we can do about it on-site.

It turned out that Claudia could type 60 words a minute. We gave her a test right in the office. She could type well, but did not even realize she had an important, marketable skill. We have developed relationships with five different temp agencies, and it ended up that we were able to place Claudia with one of them.

Some have argued that all we have done is find a temporary job, and therefore only a temporary fix. I disagree: a temporary job is job training, and it is free. Claudia and others whom we have placed temping are learning the norms of what work is, and they are getting paid to do it. They are learning new skills and honing existing ones: everyone comes out a winner.

Other people come to us when they are having trouble paying the rent. They have jobs, but still cannot afford their housing costs. They cannot feed their children. Again, our approach is, "Sit down and let's talk about it." Rather then sending people off for the City's emergency assistance or homeless shelters, we try to address what really is going wrong.

Many times it turns out these people do make enough money, but they just don't know how to budget. We will then help them work up a small budget, which we believe gives them a feeling of independence.

Eventually we want the people we help to themselves become community elders. For instance, Claudia will go back to her friends. Perhaps one of them is experiencing similar difficulties. When Claudia shares her experience, maybe her friend will try to think of what kinds of things she herself is good at. Perhaps Claudia's friend worked as a babysitter. Maybe Claudia's friend could work at a day care center. Maybe she could even open her own day

care center. The purpose of the GO Center is to get people to come up with solutions for their own problems.

The same thing goes for those who learn how to budget. We'd like them to take that knowledge back and then, in a sense, become their own Neighborhood Guidance Office. A hundred people come into this facility every month. If each one goes back and talks to three other people, we will have reached three hundred people. If such "spreading the word" continues, the effects of the GO Center can be tremendous.

Education is the second most important need we encounter. It is no secret that education buys a future, a better job, and everything else. Some of those who come in may have gone through three different job training programs. They have three certificates and still cannot find a job. They are on the point of giving up and often truly believe that the only thing they can do is go on some government program.

The purpose of the GO Center is to get people to come up with solutions for their own problems.

We tell them that, frankly, they are missing the boat and that the point is to first procure a job that will allow them to pay their bills. We then do what needs to be done to get them that job. Again, the temp agencies with whom we have established relationships play a role. We have been able to feed countless numbers of people into such jobs until they can figure out what they are going to do in the long run.

We believe that people need an education, not more job training programs. People need to work and to use a little of the money they earn to go back to school—to a technical

program at a university, or classes at the local community college.

We also have many people who come in who can't find work because they don't speak English. Others do not have GEDs and have difficulty adding and subtracting. These people need to be referred to English as a Second Language or GED programs. At the same time, however, we let them know that while they are doing that, they also need to prepare for work. Again temp agencies play a role.

The third major need is housing. One recent example was a woman named Anna, who came to us extremely upset. She had two children, was on the verge of losing her housing, and was desperate. She was four months behind in rent payments and was about to be evicted.

All of a sudden these people who have come to us are achieving independence.

We sat down, and again began the process of determining what her real problem was. We asked, "How much do you owe?" She said, "\$4,000." When we asked her if she had any money at all, she said yes, but not for housing. It turned out she did have \$2,000 saved, but had been saving it for something, she didn't know what, in the future. She hadn't considered using those savings for rent.

We explained that this was exactly the situation she was saving for. The \$2,000 was emergency money, and this was certainly an emergency. We also went to the city for a one-time emergency grant, available when the situation is this dire. She ended up staying in her housing, and she knows next time that these bills must be paid. One does not just save money when bills, like the rent, are going unpaid.

I'll give another example to help illustrate the common sense and simplicity of what we do. We had a gentleman in a shelter up in the Bronx who came to us and said that he wanted to get on a housing list so that he could get out of the shelter. We told him that he could get onto such a list, but that there were already 20,000 people on it ahead of him, and he would have to wait another twenty years in the shelter before that housing became available.

We told him, "Here is the newspaper, and this is how you find housing." You look for apartments, you look for furnished rooms. At the same time you have to have a job, so we will help you get a temp job and you will find an apartment. Lo and behold, he found an apartment. He ended up going to work in a temp job and he is now out of the shelter.

All of a sudden these people who have come to us are achieving independence. They are beginning to think for themselves again. People want to know, "How do I do it?" At the Neighborhood Guidance Office, we take the time to show them, to answer their questions.

We also have people come in with more severe problems. The fourth major issue we address, domestic violence, is one such problem.

One woman came into our Center every Tuesday afternoon to sit and talk with one of the GO associates with whom she felt comfortable. She was a victim of domestic violence, and her kids were in danger.

If her situation were allowed to continue, the kids would eventually end up in foster care. Each one of those foster homes costs the state \$40,000 a year. The woman would end up in a single's shelter, entailing another \$16,000 a year.

Lo and behold, we have a \$100,00 price tag. This is not a solution.

It took a while, but after about six or seven weeks we were able to direct her to several groups that are doing good work in the area of intervention and prevention of domestic violence. She was taken out of her abusive environment, and now she and her children are safe.

Such situations are obviously more difficult, and require our contacting other real social service groups, hard "nuts and bolts" types of agencies. The more usual role of a GO Center, however, is to provide a fast, immediate response. I like to think of it as a SWAT team. We seek out the nature of the problem and usually can offer a workable solution to insure that people do not end up being admitted into "the system."

The GO Center has now entered into its second stage, what we refer to as "asset-based community development." The next six months will be spent mapping the good services that already exist in the community, that can be tapped to help the community develop itself.

"Asset-based community development," first modeled by John McKnight and John Kretzman, sees community development as a process rooted in neighborhoods, driven by relationships within that community and limited only by the capacity of people and institutions in the community. This vision—which sees opportunity where others see despair, and focuses on what people can do rather than what outsiders can do to them—animates our work. We found that the people at the J. M. Kaplan Fund were thinking outside the traditional philanthropic box and shared this same view of community involvement. They were eager to by-

pass traditional social service solutions, embraced our plan, and provided the GO Center's initial financing.

Another important by-product of the GO Center is the neighbor-to-neighbor concept. We continually have people come in to tell us how a neighbor who had worked with the GO Center helped them out with a problem. Now they have a new problem and are looking for guidance. So we find ourselves training another person in a new area.

Neighbor-to-neighbor is the only way to rebuild communities. I do not believe that there will ever again be a large influx of government social spending for urban renewal. People will have to rebuild their own communities.

Neighbor-to-neighbor is the only way to rebuild communities. I do not believe that there will ever again be a large influx of government social spending for urban renewal. People will have to rebuild their own communities.

This is what the GO Center is all about. We build a community of elders. We talk about common sense: if you need a job, go through the newspaper. The job does not have to be "full blown": temporary jobs are available to help pay the bills while you continue to search for a better job.

If you want to go back to school, we think that is excellent. It is even better, however, that you work while you are going to school. When you finish your schooling, you will be able to get an even better job. If you need housing, don't just put yourself on a list and wait for a subsidy. Look in the newspaper, find yourself an apartment, and we'll help you find a job to pay for it.

Working is a great way to put a life back together, and people do not realize that it is not that difficult. I believe that when this idea starts to take hold, we will have served a great purpose.

The day that the GO Center goes out of business will be the day that the concept of a community of elders, of rebuilt communities of *independent* people, will be a reality.

I do not advocate the creation of millions of GO Centers. The effort needs to be strategic. The greatest hope for replicating a program like this is in areas where community development is taking place and banks are beginning to invest money. It is important for there to be a commitment to reconstruction both by the community and business.

Another important factor in neighborhoods is the influence of the church. The church is often where we find the new team of elders who help people solve their problems.

When community commitment at various levels is achieved, we will start our Centers and begin to build this system of elders: people who can help other people solve their problems and become independent.

We believe that the long-run savings will be truly phenomenal. As this project progresses we hope that the Kaplan Fund, who pioneered it in conjunction with the Manhattan Institute, will discuss the GO Center concept with other foundations, banks, and individuals. These other groups, in turn, will then try to do the same thing in other areas. That is the way to rebuild a city, and because I believe this firmly, I have great hope for the future.

Civic Reports

LANDMARK PRESERVATION FOR A GROWING CITY

HOW TO FIX NEW YORK'S HEAVY-HANDED ZONING LAWS

7	"BROKEN WINDOWS" PROBATION: THE NEXT STEP IN FIGHTING CRIME	REINVENTING PROBATION COUNCIL
6	THE NEW YORK CITY TEACHERS' UNION CONTRACT: SHACKLING PRINCIPALS' LEADERSHIP	DALE BALLOU
5	DEBT & NEW YORK'S PUBLIC AUTHORITIES: BORROWING LIKE THERE'S NO TOMORROW	WILLIAM J. STERN
4	THE WHITMAN TAX CUTS: REAL GAINS FOR NEW JERSEY TAXPAYERS	TIMOTHY J. GOODSPEED
3	THE EFFECTS OF RENT DEREGULATION IN MASSACHUSETTS	HENRY O. POLLAKOWSKI
2	NEW YORK CITY'S HOUSING GAP	PETER D. SALINS
	Civic Bulletins	
20	WHY SCHOOL VOUCHERS CAN HELP INNER-CITY CHILDREN	KURT SCHMOKE
19	TRANSFORMING AMERICAN EDUCATION	LISA GRAHAM KEEGAN
18	TRANSFORMING AMERICA'S CITIES	CLINT BOLICK
17	MAKING AMERICA'S CITIES GREAT PLACES TO LIVE	RUDOLPH GIULIANI
16	SAVING PUBLIC SCHOOLS	PAUL G. VALLAS
15	THE WEALTH OF CITIES	JOHN O. NORQUIST
14	LET'S BREAK UP THE BIG CITIES	HOWARD HUSOCK



MANHATTAN INSTITUTE FOR POLICY RESEARCH

13

12

52 Vanderbilt Avenue • New York, NY 10017 www.manhattan-institute.org Non-Profit Organization US Postage PAID Permit 04001 New York, NY

ROGER STARR

ROGER STARR